
 
GUEST COMMENTARY 
Consider impact of landfill 

By Tracy Austin 

We continue to hear local officials are weary of citizens stating they want to stop 
the land fill at Jungo Road, just outside of Winnemucca, without presenting any 
specific facts or reasons. Here are the fact-based questions and issues that have been 
communicated to Commissioners and other local officials. 

Facts about the science around the Jungo Road landfill are either wrong or 
incomplete. There is an active aquifer under the landfill site. USGS data documents 
this aquifer as connected to the Humboldt River, and in time, the domestic aquifer in 
and around the Winnemucca municipal area. Senator Reid has funds approved for the USGS 
to further study the aquifer. The federal government is concerned about this. Why 
aren't local officials? 

According to the Recology design plan, the bottom of the landfill will be 19 feet from 
the aquifer. This fact alone should have excluded this site from consideration. NRS 
statute requires a minimum of 100 feet separation from this water to the bottom of a 
landfill. The site for the landfill is affected by seismic activity. The effects of 
earth movement on the proposed "pile design" have not been considered. The soils 
identified in the NRCS soils report will not support the landfill design criteria. The 
soil samples, provided by Recology, for this report, are silts and clays not able to 
provide the stability needed for their proposed 3 to 1 slopes. The surface soils are 
also very fine and will not support reclamation efforts or cover stabilization. 

There have been no answers on air quality issues within the context of Winnemucca 
and our prevailing winds. Thirty year averages for wind direction shows a conservative 
trend of west to east wind direction 24 percent of the time. There has not been an 
environmental impact study with risk assessment and risk mitigation. Nothing has been 
studied regarding wildlife or plants. Collection of runoff slurry will be collected in 
ponds and ditches around the perimeter of the landfill. That water will attract 
numerous wildlife species. Plants rooted in and on the reclaimed garbage pile will 
"bio-accumulate" many of the toxins from the pile. Those toxins will be carried 
throughout the food chain on the playa. 

The process of how approval for Recology's conditional use permit (CUP) moved 
forward has been questioned. Recology's CUP application is either false or inaccurate. 
Examples include: 1) Recology noted only solid waste would be disposed of in their 
application for a CUP. They have since stated there would be asbestos, tires and waste 
sludge. 2) Areas around the landfill are used for recreation of all types and 
agriculture. Abutting lands will be affected by the land fill. Recology says those 
lands will not be affected. 

A second landfill was not even legal when Recology's CUP was approved by the Regional 
Planning Commission on 4/12/07. At that time, only one landfill was allowed in 
Winnemucca. An ordinance allowing a second landfill (ordinance number 10-15-2007), was 
implemented with an effective date of 10/26/07 by the commissioners. And in case 
anyone missed it, ordinance 10-15-2007 gave the board and council authority to 
contract for and manage programs for HAZARDOUS waste, not just SOLID waste. The 



summary of the amendment for ordinance 10-15-2007 and the public notice on 10/5/07 did 
not mention that change documented in section 13.12.270 of the ordinance. 

All of these fact-based items, and probably more than I can represent, have been 
raised to officials and not addressed. There are enough facts to recall ordinance 10-
15-2007 AND the CUP issued to Recology. Yet, while accusing the citizens of not 
focusing on facts, our local officials are ready to set in motion a plan that will 
impact this community and those down the Humboldt River for the next 95 years and 
beyond; without identifying and addressing fact-based issues as they are known and 
questioned in 2009. 

Just think what this lack of fact-based diligence will mean for those trying to 
deal with the fall out in the year 2104 if this landfill proceeds. 

Tracy Austin is a former resident of Winnemucca with family living here.  
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